Drama Department - LMC

ANNUAL INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAM REVIEW 

AND PLANNING PROGRESS

FALL 2008


1. What is the status of the objectives identified in your Fall 2006 Action Plan: program priorities or your Fall 2007 annual progress plan? Please be as complete as possible. Add rows as necessary:
	OBJECTIVE
	COMPLETED, REVISED, IN PROGRESS, ETC.
	COMMENTS

	1. Return and restore Little Theatre as a functioning, working theatre arts/classroom lab facility by:

a) Remodeling  and improving the facilities and

b) Reacquisition of original space with workable accommodations in the meantime.


	a)       A meeting between John Maltester, Johnny Hackenkamp and Casy Cann Re: Little Theatre Safety was held on Feb 14, 2008.  It was determined at that time that the electrical system was exceedingly outdated, but would be able to function for approximately three more years before rewiring became an issue of student hazard.  Rewiring the Little Theatre has been a long standing need in order to achieve functionality and adequacy of the facility.  At that meeting J. Hackenkamp, Technical Director, El Campanil Theatre, detailed how the Lighting Grid is woefully inadequate and unsafe for the Little Theatre’s lighting requirements.  It was recommended that a work-order be presented to add “piping” to the grid where instruments could be hung to more successfully illuminate the theatre space safely. Mr. Hackenkamp agreed to be available as an advisor on upgrade of grid. A report was emailed to Office of Instruction.  Gil Rodriguez, said (Nov. 08) that Drama could put in for this work after the holiday.   Drama Chair Cann will follow through after Dec. 1, 2008.  This shows there is some progress in the early phases on this point.

b) Reacquisition of original space has been another longstanding goal of LMC Drama.  Lucy Snow, Art Dept. has agreed to allow Drama use of the ‘shop’ in order to facilitate Drama’s ability to have their productions build sets, etc. on site.  Lucy stated she requested the saws in the shop be restored to a workable state so students and Designers can utilize Drama Dept. equipment.  Drama Chair has heard nothing further on this to date.  The Chair will follow through on the Little Theatre shop after the winter break. So far Drama continues to perform shows by utilizing the Tech Center as a make-shift Dressing Room.  Drama is not aware of any solution being offered by the college in addition to this at the current time.  The High Tech Center has been extremely gracious and flexible in the past three years.  Drama will continue to seek out other options prior to the facility being returned to the Drama Dept.
	a) Since booth electrical did not appear to be an imminent risk to students’ safety Drama 42 and LMC productions have continued in the Drama past SP 08.  However, there are other factors that might seriously impact LMC Drama’s ability to produce productions with and for the LMC community.  More details listed below.

b) Drama understands that space is of a premium on campus. Drama is optimistic that management will continue to work to provide the student body with a safe place to learn the craft(s) of acting and perform safely.  The ‘shop’ can be a positive step forward once the saws are refurbished and working.  There is a real need for a bathroom during shows.  A porta-potty could be used behind the tech center in the immediate future.  It is Drama’s hope that when facilities are completed to relocate the High Tech Center that this space will be restored, and returned to LMC Drama.

	2 Increase FTES.

	This continues to be a priority for Drama. FTES is up approximately 67% this semester over SP 08.  
	Drama greatly increased course offerings and sections for SP 09.  We are excited and looking forward to actively furthering enrollments in all Drama courses.  Without the Drama ‘craft’ classes there is no real dept.

	3 Clarify and update COORs with embedded SLOs.

	Drama Dept’s PSLO were approved with no changes recommended.  This was completed prior to FA 07.  Drama Chair is working on creating a template for Drama 15 to be used as all PTers work on the SLOs collectively over winter break 09.  J. Perry-Folino has agreed to update/rewrite Drama 30, 70, 71 during this period, too.
	The entire Drama course catalogue is being worked on by F/T and P/T faculty alike over the winter break.  Faculty will be updating and revising in order to get all Drama courses into the Curriculum Committee early in SP 09.


2. What are new objectives that you have identified as a result of changes in the environment, data or other?

	OBJECTIVE
	ACTIVITIES
	DESIRED OUTCOMES
	LEAD
	TIMELINE

	1. Full-Time Faculty hire.

	A Box 2a was written and submitted this FA 08 to request a F/T FTEF exclusive to Drama that can begin building and growing the dept.
	The requested Box 2a was granted 11/08.  No word to date when applications will begin to be accepted.  This is in the process of being fulfilled.  Drama is optimistic this individual will begin to build a whole training and AA program for Drama.

	C. Cann (Box 2a), LMC Management
	In progress.

	2. P/T Associated Staff for Technical Director of Little Theatre qualified to teach Tech. Theatre courses, too.

	LMC Drama Dept needs to hire someone that will be available to LMC Drama on a regular basis to design lights, teach and coordinate students on the technical aspects of productions and maintain the Little Theatre’s equipment, repairing items as needed.  This is a longstanding need that has hampered Drama’s ability to establish a continuing presence on campus or truly thrive as a dept.


	An excellent candidate will be someone that has an MA, MFA, PhD in Technical Theatre as a Light/Sound Designer.  This individual is crucial in helping Drama begin the process towards creating the Tech. Theatre AA as part of an overall Plan for increased FTES in Drama.  Currently only DVC has this tech. AA degree.
	LMC Management, C. Cann
	To be considered later this 12/08.

	3. Regular yearly funding for program.


	At the 12/07 Drama Mtg. with Management, V.P. Dan Henry stated that Drama had an annual budget of $1,000.00.  Prior to this announcement the previous Chair had maintained Drama had “no budget’ beyond its co-curricular account.  Drama and Management need to begin a dialogue to outline goals and realistic needs of the Drama Dept. Producing shows on no money is not possible and has never been done, often shows are subsidized by the faculty.
	An ongoing budget can be established for Drama in order to help the dept build reputation and FTES.
	LMC Management, C. Cann
	Schedule meeting in 01/09, actions taken as indicated in mtg.

	4.  Student Assistances
	R. Turner in Job Placement Office let Drama  know it has the option to utilize S.A.s when needed to complete sets, run boards or aid instructors.  Extra hands that can utilize Drama’s S.A. ID #L5012-S1 or SW2 will relieve some stress from faculty.
	Management can help Drama outline a realistic set of departmental growth objectives and means to help the P/T faculty achieve these goals.

	LMC Management,
C. Cann
	To be taken under advisement in 01/09.


	5. Drama Dept. Office
	Currently there is no physical space outside the Little Theatre that is in continuous use by Drama.  Students and Faculty need a central location where info can be posted, valuable paperwork can be safely housed and locked, and Drama Chair duties can be centered.  Would Management consider a small corner of our former offices in the High Tech Center to be used for Drama?
	LMC Drama recognizes along with LMC Management we are in a difficult situation.  On one-hand Mgmt. does not wish to set precedent by awarding office space to P/T faculty.  However, Drama needs an office whether the work of writing COORs and SLOs are completed by F/T or P/T faculty.  Drama would like to request office, not for the faculty, but instead for the Drama Dept itself.
	LMC Management, R. Goodin,             J. Michels,             C. Cann
	Discussion to be arranged in 01/09 following winter break.

	6. Drama Department given exclusive use of the Little Theatre.

	Through Office of Instruction and our Scheduling Specialist the Little Theatre has been returned for Drama’s use with priority scheduling.
	The Little Theatre has been returned to LMC Drama.  This gives the Drama Dept. a creative home.  Twice already in FA 08 Drama has opted to share the L.T. with the LMC community for SP 09.


	J.  Perry-Folino and G. Rodriguez
	Completed

	7. Use of the shop.

	Lucy Snow (Art Dept) who uses Drama’s shop for clay storage has expressed her desire to share use of the space with LMC Drama.  
	Saws and shop tools need to be restored to safe usability so the shop can be utilized for the purpose it was build to do.  Drama hopes to begin using the shop to fabricate building production scenery in SP 09.
	L. Snow, 

R. Rodriguez, 

C. Cann, 

M. Barney,
Sean O’Neil
	Mtg. with Art Dept & Maintenance to be initiated to further this objective in 01/09.  

	8. Repair and re-conditioning of shop and shop tools.
	Maintenance to determine what is needed to make saws operational, identify tool and equipment needs. 
	Shop will be used to build any needed set pieces on-site for the SP 09 Student Directed One-Act Festival.

	C. Cann, 

S. O’Neil
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	9. Storage for scenery, furniture, costumes, supplies and props.
	Maintenance to schedule building storage for Drama in the shop as needed.
	This is an ongoing goal that Drama and Management need to establish a timeline for.  Storage elsewhere on campus for larger pieces is also one option.
	LMC Management,

C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	10. Designated Dressing Room.

	The space now being used by the High Tech Center was previously LMCs Little Theatre Dressing Room facilities.  Without Dressing Rooms students are required to either change in the open High Tech area or in bathrooms.  Sometimes this has meant young girls are disrobing in front of grown men. Obviously a less than desirable mandate by the college.
	Drama is hopeful that eventually the H.T.C. will be reassigned to LMC Drama once the new building projects are complete.  In the interim Drama has proposed that LMC provide temporary Dressing Rooms in the form of either a rented or purchased trailer behind the shop that could also be used for offices and small storage.  This will afford student performers needed privacy in order to change with some semblance of dignity.
	LMC Management,
C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	11. Toilet/Port-a-Potty

	With a trailer in place it could also provide a toilet which would ‘eliminate’ the many near missed entrances when students must run to public restrooms during a show.  This will also provide students with needed privacy and health.
	Drama feels the most cost effective temporary solution is the purchase of a used trailer with bathroom that is serviced as needed following performances rather than a “blue room” onsite that only takes care of one need.
	LMC Management, Maintenance,
C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	12. Green Room 
(High Tech Center)


	Drama needs a central backstage area for actors to be able to listen via monitor to performance onstage.  The H.T.C. has been used during the recent past.   However, without a designated area of its own the monitors I’ve provided to the dept have failed to be available for next performance.  Drama needs exclusive areas and access in order to help it provide safety for students and grow as a viable program.  Facilities are a prerequisite.
	Management and Drama will come together to develop a long range and short range plan for Drama’s needs to help build a true LMC Drama community at LMC.  Currently we lose students to DVC and CCC because these campuses have real facilities that are campus maintained.
	LMC Management, Maintenance,

C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	13. Repair and re-condition theatre, including:

A. Lighting 

B. Sound 

C.  Electrical system 

D.  Seats 

E.  Carpet
F.  Mildew 
	Drama, Management, and Maintenance need to set priorities and order of importance for restoring Little Theatre.  These repairs are long overdue.  Theatre seats fall out. Electrical system is woefully out-of-date, breaking circuits during shows.  The aroma of mildew is the first thing that greets patrons/students entering the theatre.  The carpeting is worn and filthy; sound levels for a show are extremely difficult to set because of the poor wiring and speakers.

	These repairs will be prioritized and a repair/reconditioning plan of action can be established in the SP 09 semester.
	LMC Management, Maintenance,

C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	14.  A computer laptop to run sound and sound software.

	With software of sound effects and a booth laptop this will provide Drama & Recording Arts students with hands-on experience.  This aids Drama and Music and the students all together. 
	Students ad resume experience, this would produce countless opportunities in and around the Little Theatre beyond just the Drama program.  The Drama Dept sees this as a real win-win situation.  Equipment must be budgeted for.
	LMC Management,
C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	15. Open-enrollment for performance classes 

(Drama 42 & 40-41).
	Often a role will open up when a student actor must withdraw from a production.  In order to follow rules to require each performer be enrolled in the appropriate course it is needed that this can be changed to accommodate the non-linear nature of the performing arts.
	When need arises and a technical or performance position needs to be filled prior to performances a student needs to have the opportunity to enroll.  This is very important for liability issues.  Mgmt. and Drama can determine when this should become an S.A position rather than a student enrollment.
	LMC Management,

C. Cann
	01/09 Mtg. followed by appropriate actions.

	16.  Develop collaborations with Art, Music, and English
	Drama needs to court and work with Art, Music, English and other departments to foster interdepartmental projects.  This semester’s Nacho Mama’s Romeo & Juliet was designed to get Puente involved.  This cross-curriculum learning will help students gain valuable experience and give depts. A sense of college community.  In a difficult economy it can also stretch resources.
	Students of photography can work with Director to shoot the shows without disturbing performances; Drama and Music instructors can teach the Musical Theatre classes on the books; English literature classes can be team-taught with Drama instructors in order to bring another dimension to the literature.  This will be a needed alliance for Drama’s A.A. programs.
	Interdepartmental work and collaboration.
	C. Cann has already begun making these alliances with English, Art, Photography, Music and others.  This is an on-going objective in progress.

	17.  The LMC signs amended on the campus to include the Little Theatre – as well as the signage from E. Leland.


	Maintenance needs to put LMCs Little Theatre on the campus map.  Signs on E. Leland need to identify where the theatre is located.  At Parking Lot C a notation of ‘Little Theatre’ can be added as well. 

	Visitors and patrons can arrive on-time since they will know how and where to locate the theatre.
	Grounds, Maintenance, LMC Management,        C. Cann
	As soon as this can be scheduled.

	18. A.A. in Acting & an A.A. in Technical Theatre.

	Two degree programs are needed to help establish the LMC Drama department as a viable part of the campus community with growing FTES.  Currently I send my students to Solano College for an AA in performance and DVC for a Tech. Theatre AA.  There are many lost opportunities without these programs in place.
	FTES can grow, students can progress within LMC and this can help fund future needs of the Drama Dept.
	F/T hire to Drama.
	Hiring process to begin shortly.

	19. Theatre Productions in the future.

	Viable, visible theatre is needed to grow the program, FTEF and FTES.  In the past producing productions without a realistic budget has been extremely taxing on P/T faculty.  Often faculty have been left to subsidize LMC Drama productions to acquire part of what a cohesive, enjoyable show demands.  The current P/T staff are not looking forward to Directing in FA 09.
	Management needs to work with the Drama Chair in order to determine what LMC defines as reasonable for the new FTEF hire to assume as the guiding compass of the Drama Dept.  The investment that LMC makes in Drama must pay off for the Dept, the college and the community we serve.  How we go about this cannot be directed by one person.  For this reason I feel it is warranted to schedule a Drama Mtg.
	LMC Management, C. Cann
	As soon as this can be scheduled.


3. In Fall of 2007 you were asked to write a plan to assess student learning outcomes for your program.  Assuming that you implemented your assessment plan in Spring 2008 and are now ready to report the outcome of that assessment, please complete the SLO Assessment Report which can be accessed on the Planning website : 

PROGRAM ASSESSMENT PLAN





Fall 2008

	
	Steps in the assessment cycle
	Title of Program: DRAMA

	FA 08
	(1) Identify an Institution-level SLO 
	GE SLOs:

1. Read critically and communicate effectively as a writer and speaker.

3. Think critically and creatively.


	
	(2) Identify a Program-level SLO 
	1. Critically evaluate a film and/or play by writing an essay which synthesizes social and historical events and important themes in the film and/or play (Drama 15, 30, 70) and/or
4. Show appreciation for a stage production by writing an essay or critique which reflects on the qualities which make for excellence on the stage and which draws upon historical knowledge and understanding of the entire theatrical process (Drama 16)



	
	(3) Identify the group of students to be assessed.
	Students enrolled in at least one section of Drama 15 Drama 16, Drama 30 and Drama 70. 

	
	(4) Identify or develop assessment instruments: Rubric for theatre critique evaluation.

	Direct measures of student learning (required): 

Critical review of a live production assigned in the aforementioned courses in SP 09.


	
	(5) Develop criteria to assess student work, define “proficient”
	Attach a list of criteria and a description of proficient performance of the SLO; alternatively, you may attach a rubric. 

See attached rubric.

	 SP 09 or FA 09
	(6) Collect and assess student work. Make observations and describe patterns in overall student performance.

	When will the student work be collected or observed? Spring 2009

Who will assess the student work? Casy Cann, Joanna Perry-Folino, Susannah Martin and Barbara Norris.
Who is responsible for documenting what the program learns from the assessment? Casy Cann

	FA 09
	(7) Develop action plans to improve student performance. Complete the TLP Assessment Report and return it with FA 08 annual update to program review.
	Who is responsible for coordinating the development and implementation of action plans? 

Casy Cann 

	SP 10
	(8) Implement the action plans
	


4. What are your suggestions for improving the program review and planning model/process? If you would like more/other data, please let us know what specific data would be useful in reviewing and planning your program.
As this was an entirely different and far more detailed process then previously required this was a bit daunting for so new an administrator.  However, I have found, as is quite often the case, much help and assistance from many individuals throughout the LMC community.  This inspires me to always work to improve.  

Thank you, 

Casy Cann
Drama Chair






